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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 29 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Pohutukawa Room, 1st floor, Awhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 15 March 2016 commencing at 12:33pm

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting, reviewed evacuation procedures and began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Stephen Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Rev. Dr Julia Budd
	The Seven
	2018

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2016

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018

	Lisette Wesseling
	Blind Foundation
	2016

	Observers
	
	

	Anja Gibbs
	Accessible Formats Producer
	

	Lynn Todd
	Accessible Formats Producer
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Karen Plimmer
	Blind Foundation
	2018


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 28 held on 3 November 2015.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 28 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 3 November 2015 be confirmed.

Moved: Marion Satherley. Seconded: Paula Waby. (Res. 29-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence

The Secretary went through the items of correspondence received or sent since the circulation of the Agenda on 7 March 2016. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards correspondence endorsed. (Res. 29-2).

4  Finance 

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting and known assets and liabilities. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions which are exempt GST.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	03/11/2015
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$15,090.57

	11/11/2015
	To RW Budd & JM Budd, 8 September meeting taxis
	$192.80

	11/11/2015
	To Massey University, Julia Budd Palmerston North-Auckland-return air fares 8 September meeting
	$387.47

	11/11/2015
	To ABC NZ - Auckland, wine 8 September AGM
	$60.00

	14/12/2015
	To Paula Waby, taxis 3 November meeting
	$124.60

	18/12/2015
	To Massey University, Julia Budd Palmerston North-Auckland return air fares and rental car 3 November meeting
	$457.25

	29/01/2016
	To Paula Waby, Dunedin-Auckland-return air fares 15 March meeting
	$266.00

	14/03/2016
	To International Council on English Braille, 2016 membership fees AUD 700.00
	$813.36

	15/03/2016
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$12,789.09

	
	Less known and estimated liabilities to 15 March 2016
	

	31/01/2016
	To A I Comms, administration September 2015 – January 2016
	$1,207.50

	15/03/2016
	Closing balance ASB Bank account less known and estimated liabilities plus estimated assets
	$11,581.59


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

BANZAT's annual return for the year ending 30 June 2015 was submitted to Charities Services on 13 December 2015. It was acknowledged on 6 January 2016. Because our income is less than $10,000.00 there is no fee to pay to Charities Services for processing our return. Trustee names were also updated, removing the name of Paul Brown and adding the name of Julia Budd.

I am delighted to report that ASB Bank has come up with a work around for the inaccessible second factor authentication. I tested this on Monday 14 March. I am pleased to report that I was able to load and authorise the Australian currency transfer to the International Council on English Braille. This was authorised on the same day by Steve. Jenny was also available to authorise it. I wish to thank my joint signatories for all their ongoing support.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Lisette Wesseling. (Res. 29-3).

5  Trustee appointments

The resigning trustees by rotation in 2016 are Steve Bellamy appointed by BLENNZ, Maria Stevens appointed by Kapo Maori and Lisette Wesseling appointed by the Blind Foundation. We are writing to the appointing bodies to give them time to make their decisions prior to the 2016 Annual General Meeting on 6 September. We are also writing to the Blind Foundation about the successor to Karen Plimmer following her resignation advised last November.

We are writing to David Heather, Executive Officer of Parents of Vision Impaired, to introduce him to BANZAT and seek an appointee to BANZAT by PVI, stressing the importance of the participation of parents in decisions about literacy through braille for their children. Rose Radford resigned as the PVI appointee two years ago in March 2014.

6  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

At our 8 September meeting we resolved: “That the report of the teleconference be received and the agreed principles be adopted; that Marion Satherley, Karen Plimmer, and Lee Fung work with Maria to develop revised certificate examination guidelines, sharing drafts with BANZAT as work proceeds; and that the Secretary obtain information about how the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate might be added as a new qualification on the NZQA framework.” (Res. 26-4).

In her role as New Zealand Examiner for the Certificate, Maria reported that since 2008 101 candidates have passed the exam, and 23 have been unsuccessful.

A recently appointed producer in Accessible Formats has just sat the test examination for the Certificate. Maria and Lee Fung are taking this opportunity to write up what they feel BANZAT should test from the UEB Rulebook for discussion with Marion.

In addition BANZAT needs to consider whether to use a waiata for the poem in Section A to test correct coding of Te Reo Māori and the timing of the Certificate exam. New Zealand prefers to run the exam across two weeks, being the last week of the third school term and the first week of the holidays.

It was reaffirmed that BANZAT would keep the trans-Tasman nature of the exam if at all possible.

The Australian Braille Authority who jointly administers the Trans-Tasman Certificate with BANZAT is a subcommittee of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities. The ABA holds its annual meetings to coincide with the Round Table. The next meeting of the Round Table runs from Saturday 14 to Tuesday 17 May 2016 in Melbourne. It is planned to hold a meeting of the ABA and BANZAT team that administers the Trans-Tasman Certificate in Melbourne on Friday 13 May.

Maria Stevens' employer, the Blind Foundation, is funding her attendance at the ICEB Sixth General Assembly in Baltimore in May. The Blind Foundation is unable to fund Maria's attendance at the pre meeting about the Certificate and the ABA Annual Meeting on Saturday 14 May. An application with costs for BANZAT to fund Maria's trip to Melbourne was circulated to trustees prior to the meeting. During discussion it was agreed that good communication between Australian and New Zealand examiners is core business. It was noted that there is provision for expenditure of $2,110 for Conferences (e.g. ABA) in the BANZAT budget for 2016-2017. In her role as treasurer, Mary outlined estimated expenditure to 30 June 2016, assuring trustees that BANZAT has the funds to meet the expenses of Maria's attendance at ABA and the pre meeting with the examiners.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT approves expenditure of up to $1,911.48 to enable Maria Stevens, the New Zealand Examiner of the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate to attend the Annual Meeting of the Australian Braille Authority on Saturday 14 May 2016 and the planned pre meeting of examiners on 13 May 2016.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Wendy Richards. (Res. 29-4).

At the 3 November meeting it was agreed “That Julia Budd explore whether the Massey University Braille Proficiency Certificate paper could be offered to more students than those on the special education course” Res. 28-4.

Following discussion it was agreed:

That Julia Budd would further investigate options and report back to the 14 June meeting. (Res. 29-5).

7  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

There was discussion of three draft documents which had been circulated:

•  BANZAT Communications Plan;

•  BANZAT Braille Producer Accreditation marketing booklet; and

•  Accreditation training course outline.

It was agreed:

That trustees would provide feedback about the documents to the BANZAT list by 1 April. (Res. 29-6).

At our 3 November meeting, Maria undertook to update the spreadsheet of holders of the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate.

Maria has begun to email certificate holders to ask if they would be interested in having their names added to the New Zealand Braillists listserv and whether they would be interested in becoming accredited producers. She has had no responses to date.

The updated Policy 7 with the revisions agreed to at Meeting 28 on 3 November is not yet on the website. Mary intends to complete this by the end of March.

8  BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee

Maria and Lisette reported on the meeting of the BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee held the morning of 15 March 2016.

Passage mode indicators in contexts other than technical materials and maths: The ICEB Code Maintenance Committee decision to retain the status quo was discussed, that is, not to require a passage indicator for ISBNs, foreign languages and other non-technical materials. It was felt that the passage indicator is too clumsy and confusing for most contexts. The BANZAT CMC agreed to adopt the ICEB CMC decision.

Transcribing Māori in braille: Maria presented a draft proposal. Māori in New Zealand should be uncontracted in all instances, except for wh which should use the dots 1-5-6 contraction. The macron should continue to be dots 4-5-6, and not the UEB macron. Māori is really a separate code which justifies this usage. The macron is also so commonly used that the UEB two-cell macron would be impractical. We also discussed Pacific Island languages, but at this time we are not in a position to tackle these as they are quite complex and there are many of them.

It was agreed to add to the draft proposal:

That the Māori code is already a template in Duxbury; and

That a single cell macron is more practical and space-efficient for our unique use in New Zealand.

The CMC supports this proposal with the stated additions.

In supporting this proposal, Mary suggested it should be recorded as BANZAT Policy 8 The Transcription of Te Reo Māori.

Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate update: Maria updated the BANZAT CMC on the differing Australian and New Zealand exam requirements.

Letter Sign for single letters in braille signage: The BANZAT CMC discussed whether the letter sign is needed for single letters such as B in the phrase “Platform B”. The letter sign is required in contracted braille where it could be confused with the abbreviation for “but”. As signage is uncontracted the letter sign is not needed. We agreed with the proposal: That letter signs are not required on braille signage because they cannot be confused with single letter contractions.

ICEB conference in Baltimore in May: Two papers have been accepted for presentation from CMC members. One explains the Map of Hamilton written by Nicholas Wood; and Animal sound card project written by Maria Stevens. It was agreed that Maria would present the Hamilton Map paper as Nicholas is unable to attend.

In discussing the report from the BANZAT CMC, Wendy raised a problem with the title pages and catalogue entries for some braille music. It was agreed that Lisette and Wendy would work with the music transcriber Moya Michalakis and the Blind Foundation's cataloguer to resolve this with a report to the 14 June BANZAT meeting.

It was resolved:

That the report on the meeting held on 15 March 2016 of the BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee be received; and

that Wendy and Lisette report back to the 14 June BANZAT meeting on the issues regarding title pages and cataloguing of braille music.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Lisette Wesseling. (Res. 29-7).

9  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

The closing date for ICEB registrations for the Sixth General Assembly in May has been extended to 15 April. The names of the BANZAT delegation to the General Assembly are due on 22 March. Maria Stevens and Mary Schnackenberg were agreed as two members of our delegation at the 3 November meeting. No other New Zealand delegates were confirmed.

It was agreed:

That the Secretary provide the names of BANZAT's two delegates, Maria Stevens and Mary Schnackenberg, to the ICEB Secretary, Dr Judith M. Dixon, by 22 March 2016. (Res. 29-8).

10  Signage guidelines.

Lisette has distributed suggested revisions.

It was agreed:

That the Signage Subcommittee of Lisette, Marion, Maria and Mary would meet by teleconference prior to the end of the school term. (Res. 29-9).

11  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

Paula reported that on Twitter BANZAT has ten followers. Also she has discovered an easier way to update Facebook.

Mary advised that Clive Lansink expects to further develop the website before the June meeting.

12  BLENNZ Braille Competition for Learners

Steve advised that BLENNZ is committed to running another competition this year. It is suggested students be invited to write an essay about dreams and ambitions.

Wendy advised that there is to be a performing arts immersion course during the April school holidays with the theme Making A Difference. Eight of the braille learners will be at the workshop giving an opportunity to promote the competition.

Steve, Lisette and Jenny will meet to progress this.

13  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy. Key points were about changes to health and safety legislation, representation of BLENNZ at CSUN and the Round Table, and the Development Orientation and Mobility course run by Massey University.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley. Amazing number of adult learners - 58 - including new classroom teachers.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards. Excited by the numbers of braille music users. Wendy is focused on putting into practice the theory she studied during her masters degree research last year.

•  Blind Citizens New Zealand: Paula Waby.

•  Blind Foundation: Karen Plimmer, Lisette Wesseling. Letters from Santa has been another success. It is very busy in Accessible Format Production with, among other items, several maths books. There are more requests for etext files supported by tactile diagrams. One braille proofreader has dropped to three days a week and AFP is endeavouring to recruit another person to take up those hours.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens.

•  Massey University Postgraduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching Blind and Low Vision: Julia Budd. There is a range of courses being run by Massey for teachers.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc. No report.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 29-10).

14  Transforming Braille Device

Several trustees have seen the prototype device. Lisette showed it to those who had not yet had that opportunity. Lisette also went through the software updates that have come through since February and the proposed hardware improvements. It will be launched at CSUN.

15  New business

Chairman Maria invited the two observers to comment.

16  Meeting decision highlights

Transforming Braille Device show and tell

Number of braille learners who are teachers is increasing significantly through Massey and the BLENNZ Distance Braille course.

The 2016 Braille Competition at BLENNZ.

Updating the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate with the Australian Braille Authority.

17  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues are listed in Attachment B to this Agenda.

The meeting closed at 2:43pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 30 on 14 June 2016.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 29, 15 March 2016

To BANZAT group with unconfirmed Minutes of Meeting 28 held on 3 November 2015.

Income and expenditure:

From Charities Services with Annual Return Reminder about the 31 December due date, sent out on 15 November;

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletter November 2015;

From Charities Services with Notice of Change Approval, acknowledging our update of trustee names on the Charities Services website;

From Charities Services with Annual Return Acknowledgement advising that as our income was less than $10,000 there was no fee to pay for the processing of our return;

From Charities News Alert - 11 March 2016 advising that the Department of Internal Affairs, including Charities Services, will have a stand at the Auckland Pasifika Festival;

From Christian Newman inviting us to the launch of a not-for-profits reporting framework designed by the New Zealand accounting software company Xero;

From New Zealand Trustees Association with NZTA Estate & Trust Bulletin 126 November 2015; Bulletin 127, January 2016; and Bulletin 128, February 2016;

From Accounting for Charities Trust with Small Charities - Finance & Service Performance Warrant of Fitness;

From Accounting for Charities Trust with Xero & New Reporting Standards for Charities & our new Auckland Manager;

From and to Chrissie Cowan of Kāpō Māori declining the BANZAT request for funding towards attendance at the Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille;

To and from Jennifer Dunnam, Chair Braille Authority of North America, advising BANZAT is not continuing its Associate Membership of BANA for financial reasons;

To and from Dr Judith M. Dixon, a member of the BANA Board, with copy of the letter to Jennifer Dunnam;

From and to Bill Jolley, Treasurer, with Invoice for ICEB membership 2016 for New Zealand;

From Fundraising Institute of New Zealand with invitation to “register now for the best value fundraising training in New Zealand”;

See Item 4 above.

ICEB, ABA and the Round Table:

To Chair of ICEB Papers Committee with abstract for the accreditation paper;

From Chair of ICEB Papers Committee accepting the paper about accreditation which is due on 1 March;

From and to Karen Stobbs advising that BLENNZ is unable to fund a delegate to the ICEB Sixth General Assembly;

From the Australian Braille Authority with ABA facebook updates for November 2015, December 2015, January 2016, February 2016;

From the ABA with the sad news of the passing of Linda Triasmono, a member of the ABA Executive from 2009 to 2014 and secretary of the ABA;

From the Round Table Administration with Round Table request for funding the ABA delegation to the ICEB General Assembly;

From the Round Table Administration with 2016 Round Table Conference - Call for Papers;

From the Round Table Administration with 2016 Round Table Conference Registrations close 1 April 2016;

See Item 9 above.

Signage Guidelines:

From Chris Shelton at the Blind Foundation drawing our attention to recommendations in the Ministry of Transport document about taxis which propose removing the braille signs in taxis;

To and from the Ministry of Transport with Submission on the Small Passenger Services Sector Review;

From Lisette Wesseling sharing draft for comment of the revised guidelines with feedback due by 2 May;

See Item 10 above.

From and to Neil Jarvis with invitation to view the prototype Transforming Braille Device in Auckland on 11 February.

From Neil Jarvis with an update on the Transforming Braille Device and changes to software and hardware following feedback on the prototype devices trialled around the world.

To and from the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment with submission on the Marrakesh Treaty.

From Maria Stevens forwarding announcement BANA Honors Darleen Bogart with Braille Excellence Award.

From Maria Stevens forwarding BANA announcement of changes to the BANA Board.

From and to Ellen Hall at Perkins School for the Blind with questions about the use of braille writers in New Zealand, referring her to contacts at the Blind Foundation and BLENNZ to provide the answers.

From the Toronto Office of the World Blind Union announcing the opening of registrations for the WBU-ICEVI Joint Assembly.

From the National Braille Press, Boston, announcing the departure of its publisher for 34 years, Diane Croft.

From Chuck Young with the announcement of a change of name of The Hadley School for the Blind to Hadley Institute for the Blind and Visually Impaired.

Attachment B: Dates

This refers to Item 17 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Thursday 30 June, applications close for accreditation by BANZAT as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

Friday 8 July, raise invoice from BANZAT to Blind Foundation for grant 2016-2017.

Friday 8 July, prepare BANZAT annual accounts for review by Alison Tunley.

Friday 8 July, send out invitations to the BANZAT 2016 AGM to be held on 6 September.

Thursday 18 to Thursday 25 August, joint assemblies of the World Blind Union and the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI), Orlando, Florida, USA.

Friday 26 August, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 31 and 32 to be held on 6 September.

Tuesday 30 August, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 31 or Meeting 32 the AGM on 6 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 6 September, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 31, followed by Sixth Annual General Meeting 32, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Friday 21 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 33 to be held on 1 November 2016.

Tuesday 25 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 33 on 1 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 1 November, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 33, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Saturday 31 December, annual return due to Charities Services.

Wednesday 4 January 2017, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Friday 1 April 2017, issue the call for applications for accreditation by BANZAT as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

30 June 2015, the first round of applications closed for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.


